
 1 

News Brief Update 31 
10 October 2022 

 

Contact: Dr. Ian Davis  
Email: idavis@natowatch.org 

www.natowatch.org 

 
 

 

Russia’s war with Ukraine 
 

 
The war in Ukraine is at an especially 
dangerous moment. The recent battlefield 
successes by Ukraine prompted Russia to 
respond with a series of escalatory steps, 
including a partial mobilisation and moving to 
annex swaths of eastern Ukraine (see NATO 
Watch Update 30). Russia has also named Air 
force general Sergei Surovikin as the new 
senior commander of Russian forces in 
Ukraine. He is notorious for leading Russian 
forces in Syria in 2017, where he was accused 
of indiscriminate bombing against anti-
government fighters. Russia has also 
responded to the attack on the bridge linking 
Crimea with Russia, by carrying out missile 
strikes on several Ukrainian cities. 
 

The bombing of the Kerch bridge 
 

The Kerch bridge from Russia to Crimea was 
attacked on the 8 October. Three people were 
killed after a truck bomb caused a fire and the 
collapse of a section of the bridge. Later the 
same day, Russian President Vladimir Putin 
signed a decree tightening security for the 
bridge and for energy infrastructure between 
Crimea and Russia, to be overseen by the 
federal security service, the FSB. Russian 
officials said the rail link across the bridge was 
operational again but road traffic would 
remain limited. An adviser to the Ukrainian 
president, Mykhailo Podolyak, said the 
explosion was just “the beginning”. Writing on 
Twitter, he said: “Everything illegal must be 
destroyed, everything that is stolen must be 
returned to Ukraine, everything occupied by 
Russia must be expelled”. In August, Russia 
suffered a series of explosions at an airbase 
and munitions depot in Crimea. 

President Putin called the attack on the bridge 
an “act of terror” and accused “Ukrainian 
secret services” of carrying out the attack. 
bomb. In the wake of the bridge explosion, 
Russia carried out missile strikes on several 
Ukrainian cities, including Kyiv and 
Zaporizhzhia. As regards the latter, for 
example, over 35 people were killed in missile, 
drone and artillery attacks on residential 
buildings in the city between 6-9 October. The 
city is under Ukrainian control, but it is part of 
a region that Russia claimed it annexed. The 
part of the region under Russian control 
includes the nuclear power plant - which is 
around 30 52km from the city (see the 
discussion on ongoing concerns about a 
nuclear accident at the plant below).  
 

Meanwhile, Ukraine’s forces have been 
pushing their advance in the east and south, 
forcing Russian troops to retreat under 
pressure on both fronts. Ukrainian President 
Volodymyr Zelensky said Ukraine’s military had 
made major, rapid advances against Russian 
forces in the past week, taking back dozens of 
towns in regions in the south and east that 
Russia had declared annexed on 30 
September. On 3 October Vladimir Putin’s 
spokesperson said the Kremlin was still 
determining which areas of occupied Ukraine 
it has “annexed” complicating the 
commitment to protect Russia’s newly claimed 
territories using “all means at its disposal”. 
Russia has continued to attack a mixture of 
military and civilian targets behind Ukraine’s 
frontlines.  

https://www.nytimes.com/live/2022/10/04/world/russia-ukraine-war-news
https://www.nytimes.com/live/2022/10/04/world/russia-ukraine-war-news
https://natowatch.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/nato_watch_update_30.pdf
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/08/russia-appoints-notorious-general-sergei-surovikin-ukraine
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/08/crimea-kerch-bridge-explosions-russia-ukraine
https://tass.com/politics/1519799
https://twitter.com/Podolyak_M/status/1578628414197485569?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw%7Ctwcamp%5Etweetembed%7Ctwterm%5E1578628414197485569%7Ctwgr%5Ee8335bda497bcc8adf498963673ada4406fb70aa%7Ctwcon%5Es1_&ref_url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.sbs.com.au%2Fnews%2Farticle%2Feverything-illegal-must-be-destroyed-blast-hits-key-bridge-linking-russia-to-crimea%2F8f4emsv1s
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/09/russia-ukraine-war-attack-housing-zaporizhzhia
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/10/explosions-kyiv-ukraine-war-russia-crimea-putin-bridge
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-63190844
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/06/ukraine-residential-areas-in-zaporizhzhia-hit-as-russia-targets-cities
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/least-17-killed-zaporizhzhia-city-shelling-local-official-2022-10-09/
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/04/ukraine-continues-to-liberate-territory-in-east-and-south-volodmyr-zelenskiy
https://www.president.gov.ua/en/news/vid-pochatku-zhovtnya-tilki-na-hersonshini-vid-rosijskih-oku-78341
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/03/kremlin-unclear-on-which-parts-of-ukraine-it-has-annexed
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On the risk of nuclear war 
 

The risk of nuclear weapon use in Ukraine is 
low but rising. The past week has seen a rapid 
escalation in nuclear rhetoric, beginning with 
Vladimir Putin’s threat to use “all forces and 
means” to defend newly seized territory in 
Ukraine and ending with Joe Biden’s warning 
of “Armageddon” if Russia uses a tactical 
nuclear weapon to try to win the war in 
Ukraine, as well as some further warnings from 
President Zelensky. The US president made his 
most outspoken remarks to date, saying it was 
the closest the world had come to nuclear 
catastrophe for 60 years, “since Kennedy and 
the Cuban missile crisis”. However, on 9 
October Pentagon spokesperson John Kirby 
tamped down concerns of an imminent 
nuclear threat from Russia, saying Biden’s 
comments “were not based on new or fresh 
intelligence or new indications that Mr Putin 
has made a decision to use nuclear weapons” 
in a US TV interview. 
 

There have been growing concerns that the  
war in Ukraine might be approaching “a 
moment of maximum danger”. In particular, 
there are worries that a cornered, desperate 
Vladimir Putin may resort to nuclear, chemical 
or biological weapons. Former CIA director and 
retired four-star army general David Petraeus 
said on 2 October that the US and its allies 
would destroy Russia’s troops and equipment 
in Ukraine and sink its Black Sea fleet if Russian 
President Vladimir Putin uses nuclear 
weapons. Petreaus told ABC News that he 
believed a nuclear attack by Russia in Ukraine 
would trigger a NATO response led by the US. 
“You don’t want to, again, get into a nuclear 
escalation here. But you have to show that this 
cannot be accepted in any way,” Petraeus said. 
In another example of nuclear signalling to 
deter Putin, the Polish President Andrzej Duda 
called for US nuclear weapons to be based in 
Poland. The request is widely seen as symbolic 
and the White House indicated that it had not 
received such a request. 
 

Meanwhile, President Zelensky, in the Q&A 
session after his speech to the Australian Lowy 
Institute on 6 October, called on NATO to 
conduct “preventative action” against Russian  

targets to prevent their use of nuclear 
weapons in Ukraine. He said these actions “are 
needed so that [the Russians] know what 
awaits them if they use nuclear weapons. Not 
the other way around, waiting for Russia's 
nuclear strikes and then saying, 'Oh, you've 
done that, then get this’”. During Zelensky's 
remarks, his interpreter said he called for 
"preventative strikes" but then corrected 
himself to say "preventative action". Senior 
Russian officials, including Russia's Foreign 
Minister spokeswoman Maria Zakharova and 
Kremlin's spokesman Dmitry Peskov, accused 
Zelensky of calling for a nuclear war. Serhii 
Nykyforov, Zelensky's spokesperson, explained 
that Zelensky was referring to preventive 
sanctions to be applied before Russia's full-
scale invasion and assured that Ukraine would 
never call for the use of nuclear weapons. The 
next day, in an interview with the BBC, 
Zelensky said Russian officials have begun to 
“prepare their society” for the possible use of 
nuclear weapons in the war.  
 
 

Further reading: 
 

Julian Borger, Are Putin’s nuclear threats really 
likely to lead to Armageddon? The Guardian, 7 
October 2022 
 

John Carl Baker, We Should Be Sober About the 
Risk of Nuclear Weapons in Ukraine, Jacobin, 7 
October 2022 
 

Jake Johnson, Demands for Peace Talks Intensify 
as Biden Says Putin Nuclear Threats Risk 
'Armageddon', Common Dreams, 7 October 2022 
 

Fact Check: Did President Zelensky Call on NATO 
to Start Nuclear War? Newsweek, 7 October 
2022 
 

The World Survived the Cold War Because It 
Feared Nuclear War, An Interview with George 
Beebe, Jacobin, 6 October 2022 
 

Zelensky's staff forced to clarify statement after 
president suggests 'preemptive strike' on Russia, 
Kyiv Independent, 6 October 2022 
 

Poland in talks to join NATO nuclear sharing 
program, Anadolu Agency, 5 October 2022 
 

NATO seen no changes in Russia's nuclear 
posture, alliance official says, Reuters, 4 October 
2022 
 

  

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/oct/07/biden-warns-world-would-face-armageddon-if-putin-uses-a-tactical-nuclear-weapon-in-ukraine
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/09/biden-armageddon-russia-nuclear-threat-pentagon
https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2022/09/ukraine-victory-russia-putin/671405/%5d%5bhttps:/www.wsj.com/articles/a-dangerous-moment-in-ukraine-kharkiv-surge-putin-nuclear-war-jfk-khrushchev-west-biden-nato-11663007072?
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/02/us-russia-putin-ukraine-war-david-petraeus
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/05/poland-us-nuclear-wars-russia-putin-ukraine
https://www.lowyinstitute.org/event/special-address-volodymyr-zelenskyy-president-ukraine
https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2022/10/6/7370702/
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-63173443
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/07/biden-putin-nuclear-threats-tactical-strike-us-response-analysis
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/07/biden-putin-nuclear-threats-tactical-strike-us-response-analysis
https://jacobin.com/2022/10/ukraine-russia-putin-nuclear-weapons-risk
https://jacobin.com/2022/10/ukraine-russia-putin-nuclear-weapons-risk
https://www.commondreams.org/news/2022/10/07/demands-peace-talks-intensify-biden-says-putin-nuclear-threats-risk-armageddon?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://www.commondreams.org/news/2022/10/07/demands-peace-talks-intensify-biden-says-putin-nuclear-threats-risk-armageddon?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://www.commondreams.org/news/2022/10/07/demands-peace-talks-intensify-biden-says-putin-nuclear-threats-risk-armageddon?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://www.newsweek.com/zelensky-nuclear-putin-russia-war-pre-emptive-1749781
https://www.newsweek.com/zelensky-nuclear-putin-russia-war-pre-emptive-1749781
https://jacobin.com/2022/10/cold-war-ukraine-nuclear-war-russia-putin-us-nato-de-escalation-diplomacy?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://jacobin.com/2022/10/cold-war-ukraine-nuclear-war-russia-putin-us-nato-de-escalation-diplomacy?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://kyivindependent.com/news-feed/zelenskys-staff-forced-to-clarify-statement-after-president-suggests-preventive-strike-on-russia
https://kyivindependent.com/news-feed/zelenskys-staff-forced-to-clarify-statement-after-president-suggests-preventive-strike-on-russia
https://www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/poland-in-talks-to-join-nato-nuclear-sharing-program/2703041
https://www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/poland-in-talks-to-join-nato-nuclear-sharing-program/2703041
https://www.reuters.com/world/nato-seen-no-changes-russias-nuclear-posture-alliance-official-says-2022-10-04/
https://www.reuters.com/world/nato-seen-no-changes-russias-nuclear-posture-alliance-official-says-2022-10-04/
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Ukraine’s latest NATO bid 
 

Following Russia’s annexation of the four 
partially-occupied Ukrainian regions, President 
Zelensky officially applied for fast-track NATO 
membership (see Update 30). This response 
reiterated that an earlier Ukrainian offer to 
accept neutrality was no longer on the table. It 
also appeared to chime with domestic public 
opinion. A record 83% of Ukrainians would like 
their country to join NATO, a Kyiv-based 
opinion pollster said on 3 October, citing a 
survey conducted after President Zelensky 
announced on 30 September that Ukraine was 
submitting an expedited application for 
alliance membership. By contrast, in 
November 2021, 55% voiced support for 
joining NATO, illustrating how sharply public 
opinion has changed on the question since 
Russia's invasion of Ukraine.  
 

Nine European countries issued a statement 
on 2 October to condemn Russia’s annexation 
of Ukraine and to signal their support for 
Ukraine to join NATO. The Czech Republic, 
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, North Macedonia, 
Montenegro, Poland, Romania and Slovakia 
backed a path for Ukraine’s NATO membership 
in their slightly ambiguous joint statement. 
Canada separately expressed support. 
However, the response from other 20 NATO 
member states was more cautious, and the 
reality remains that Ukraine does not currently 
have the support it needs to get on a 
membership track. 
 

Stalled diplomacy 
 

The Russian annexations have greatly 
complicated the search for an eventual peace 
settlement, as Ukraine and Western nations 
will not accept or recognize them. President 
Zelensky signed a decree on 4 October formally 
declaring the prospect of any Ukrainian talks 
with Vladimir Putin “impossible”. The decree 
formalised comments made by Zelensky on 30 
September after the Russian President 
annexed the four occupied regions of Ukraine 
(see Update 30).Elon Musk prompted an online 
row with President Zelensky after he asked 
Twitter users to weigh in on his ideas to end 
the war. In a tweet on 3 October, Musk 
suggested UN-supervised elections in four  

occupied regions that Moscow has illegally 
annexed after what it called referendums. 
Zelensky responded with his own poll. “Which 
@elonmusk do you like more?,” he wrote, 
offering two responses: one who supports 
Ukraine, or supports Russia. 
 

Negotiations between Ukraine and Russia took 
place for several months following the 
invasion, but they did not stop the war, and 
talks have been stalled ever since. There has 
been some speculation that a tentative fifteen-
point peace plan to end the war was close to 
being agreed at the end of March, but that the 
UK and USA reportedly urged President 
Zelensky to break off the talks with Russia. 
Before that, negotiations on Donbas had lasted 
for more than seven years with French and 
German participation; but despite signed 
agreements and a ceasefire, the conflict was 
never resolved. Each side blames the other for 
a lack of progress and there appears to be no 
real prospect for any diplomatic breakthroughs 
or ceasefires in the near future. Positions 
between the two sides remain incompatible.  
 

At a UN Security Council meeting on the 
financing of armed groups through illicit 
trafficking of natural resources in Africa, the US 
ambassador to the UN, Linda Thomas-
Greenfield accused Russian mercenaries (such 
as the Wagner Group) of exploiting natural 
resources in the Central African Republic, Mali, 
Sudan and elsewhere to help fund Moscow’s 
war in Ukraine, a charge Russia rejected as 
“anti-Russian rage”. In contrast, in an 
increasingly rare demonstration of US-Russian 
cooperation, a SpaceX rocket (a private rocket 
venture founded by Tesla CEO Elon Musk) 
carried Russian cosmonaut, Anna Kikina, the 
only female cosmonaut in service, in a launch 
from Florida on 5 October. The International 
Space Station crew comprised Kikina, two 
Americans and a Japanese astronaut. 
 
 

For options of what a possible settlement for 
Ukraine might look like, see Cambridge 
University’s Ukraine Peace Settlement Project. 
 

 

https://natowatch.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/nato_watch_update_30.pdf
https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60901024
https://www.president.pl/news/joint-statement-of-presidents-of-central-and-eastern-europe,59400
https://natowatch.org/newsbriefs/2022/nine-central-and-east-european-nato-countries-condemn-russian-annexations-and-back
https://www.thestar.com/politics/federal/2022/09/30/canada-supports-ukraines-bid-to-join-nato-mlanie-joly-says.html
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/zelenskiy-decree-rules-out-ukraine-talks-with-putin-impossible-2022-10-04/
https://natowatch.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/nato_watch_update_30.pdf
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/04/zelenskiy-hits-back-as-elon-musk-sets-up-twitter-poll-on-annexed-areas
https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2022/09/02/diplomacy-watch-why-did-the-west-stop-a-peace-deal-in-ukraine/
https://www-ft-com.ezp-prod1.hul.harvard.edu/content/7b341e46-d375-4817-be67-802b7fa77ef1
https://www-ft-com.ezp-prod1.hul.harvard.edu/content/7b341e46-d375-4817-be67-802b7fa77ef1
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/06/russian-mercenaries-exploiting-africa-to-fund-war-in-ukraine
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/21/russian-mercenaries-accused-of-deadly-attacks-on-mines-on-sudan-car-border
https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/russian-cosmonaut-hitching-ride-with-spacex-part-next-space-station-crew-2022-10-05/
https://www.lcil.cam.ac.uk/researchcollaborative-projects-housed-lcilukraine-peace-settlement-project/settlement-options
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Military and financial assistance to 
Ukraine 
 

Ukraine continues to rely heavily on 
international military and financial support 
from Western states. Most of the military 
assistance has come in the form of bilateral 
arms transfers, training and other support, 
which is being coordinated by the US-led 
Ukraine Defence Contact Group, which meets 
on an ad hoc basis and involves Ministers of 
Defence and senior military officials from 
Western-aligned states from around the world. 
In addition, NATO agreed at its June Madrid 
Summit to strengthen a 2016 Comprehensive 
Assistance Package for Ukraine. The additional 
elements to the package include both short-
term assistance (ranging from fuel, protective 
equipment to portable anti-drone systems and 
secure communications) and longer-term 
support (to help modernize the Ukrainian 
armed forces to NATO interoperability 
standards and strengthen its defence and 
security institutions). 
 

The United States has pledged about $25 
billion in military aid to Ukraine—more than 
four times Ukraine’s 2021 defence budget. 
America’s partners in Europe and beyond have 
pledged an additional $12 billion, according to 
the Kiel Institute for the World Economy. In a 
telephone call on 4 October US President Joe 
Biden told President Zelensky that Washington 
will provide Kyiv with $625 million in new 
security assistance, including four more 
additional high mobility artillery rocket 
systems (Himars).External military support to 
Russia so far has been limited to a handful of 
states, principally Iran and North Korea.  
 
 

For further details on arms transfers to 
Ukraine, see, the Forum on the Arms Trade. 
And for a timeline of every US arms shipment 
to Ukraine that has been announced since the 
war began, see here. 
 

 

EU finance ministers agreed on 4 October to 
integrate the EU’s support payments to 
Ukraine into its 2023 budget to make 
payments more structured and predictable. 
The EU agreed to support Ukraine with €9 
billion in May, but made the first disbursement  

of €1 billion only in July. The next tranche of €5 
billion is expected to be made by mid-October 
and the remaining €3 billion in two instalments 
in November and December. Meanwhile, the 
International Monetary Fund announced on 7 
October that it will provide $1.3bn in 
emergency aid to Ukraine through its new food 
crisis assistance programme. 
 

Humanitarian consequences of the war 
 

Exact figures for the number of war fatalities, 
both military and civilian, are difficult to verify 
and confirm. Undercounting and manipulation 
of the data is common in in war. Russia 
recently acknowledged nearly 6,000 war dead, 
while Ukraine claims to have killed more than 
62,000 Russian soldiers in the war to date. Gen. 
Valeriy Zaluzhny, commander-in-chief of the 
Ukrainian Armed forces, said on 22 August at a 
public forum that nearly 9,000 Ukrainian 
military personnel have been killed in the war. 
This was the first time Ukraine has revealed the 
scale of its military losses since the war began, 
previously protected as a tightly guarded 
secret - although in early June, a senior 
Ukrainian presidential aide told BBC News 100-
200 Ukrainian solders were dying in the 
Donbas region every day. In April, Russia said it 
had killed about 23,000 Ukrainian troops. ( 
 

According to data collected by the Office of the 
UN High Commissioner for Human Rights 
(OHCHR), as at 2 October, 6,114 civilians have 
died since Russia invaded Ukraine in February, 
including 390 children. The actual figures are 
likely to be considerably higher, as the receipt 
of information from some locations where 
intense hostilities have been going on has been 
delayed and many reports are still pending 
corroboration. According to Action on Armed 
Violence (AOAV) the number of civilian 
casualties from explosive violence in the 
Ukrainian conflict reached 7,979 people by 7 
October. From this number, 3,059 were killed 
and 4,920 were injured. Ninety-five per cent 
(7,548) of civilian casualties have occurred in 
populated areas. 
 

https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_197288.htm
https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_197288.htm
http://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_2016_09/20160920_160920-compreh-ass-package-ukraine-en.pdf
http://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_2016_09/20160920_160920-compreh-ass-package-ukraine-en.pdf
https://www.ifw-kiel.de/publications/data-sets/ukraine-support-tracker-data-17410/
https://www.ifw-kiel.de/publications/data-sets/ukraine-support-tracker-data-17410/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/10/04/readout-of-president-bidens-call-with-president-zelenskyy-of-ukraine-10/
https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/08/29/iran-drones-russia-ukraine-war/
https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/05/us/politics/russia-north-korea-artillery.html
https://www.forumarmstrade.org/ukrainearms.html
https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2022/08/18/by-the-numbers-keeping-track-of-the-single-largest-arms-transfer-in-us-history/
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/european-union-integrate-aid-ukraine-into-2023-budget-2022-10-04/
https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2022/10/07/pr22343-imf-approves-emergency-financing-support-to-ukraine
https://theconversation.com/reliable-death-tolls-from-the-ukraine-war-are-hard-to-come-by-the-result-of-undercounts-and-manipulation-179905
https://www.grid.news/story/global/2022/09/22/the-ukraine-war-in-data-russia-acknowledges-nearly-6000-war-dead-the-real-figure-is-probably-much-higher/
https://www.minusrus.com/en
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/almost-9000-ukrainian-military-killed-war-with-russia-armed-forces-chief-2022-08-22/
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-61987945
https://tass.com/defense/1438725
https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2022/10/ukraine-civilian-casualty-update-3-october-2022
https://aoav.org.uk/2022/ukraine-casualty-monitor/
https://aoav.org.uk/2022/ukraine-casualty-monitor/
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The Zaporizhzhia nuclear power station 
 

The Zaporizhzhia nuclear power plant is 
Europe's largest and was shut down in 
September due to fighting in and around it 
over the previous two months. This raised 
concerns about the potential for a nuclear 
accident. A 14-member IAEA expert mission 
carried out an inspection of the plant in early 
September. For further details see NATO 
Watch updates 23 through to 27. Fighting in 
and around the city has continued (see above). 
 

The head of the Zaporizhzhia nuclear power 
plant in Ukraine, Ihor Murashov, has been 
released, according to a tweet from the head 
of the International Atomic Energy Agency 
(IAEA), Rafael Grossi. Murashov was detained 
on 30 September by a Russian patrol as he 
travelled from the Zaporizhzhia plant to the 
town of Enerhodar, according to the state-
owned company in charge of the plant. Grossi 
also tweeted on 5 October that he was en 
route to Kyiv to discuss creating a security zone 
around the plant, which he said was “more 
urgent than ever”. Grossi is also expected to 
visit Moscow in the coming days to discuss the 
situation at the plant. The IAEA said it had 
learned of plans to restart one reactor at the 
plant. 
 

The 2022 Nobel peace prize 
 

The 2022 Nobel peace prize was awarded to 
human rights advocate Ales Bialiatski from 
Belarus, the Russian human rights organisation 
Memorial and the Ukrainian human rights 
organisation Centre for Civil Liberties. 
Oleksandra Matviychuk, the centre’s head, 
said on Facebook after the award that Vladimir 
Putin as well as the Belarusian leader, 
Alexander Lukashenko, and other “war 
criminals” should face an international 
tribunal, and Russia should be excluded from 
the UN Security Council “for systematic 
violations of the UN charter”. 
 

Further reading:  
 

On outcomes and consequences of the 
war 
 

Adam Thomson, What kind of Cold War do you 
want? ELN Commentary, 7 October 2022 
 

Ted Snider, Zelensky’s NATO bid falls flat, 
Responsible Statecraft, 6 October 2022 
 

James Carafano, Factors affecting Ukraine’s 
Accession to NATO Membership, Heritage 
Foundation Factsheet No.235, 6 October 2022  
 

Steven Pifer, Ukraine’s top NATO priority should 
be weapons, not fast-track membership, Atlantic 
Council, 6 October 2022 
 

Reaffirming Ukraine’s Sovereignty and Territorial 
Integrity at the UN, International Crisis Group 
Commentary, 5 October 2022 
 

Joshua Askew, Ukraine war: Five reasons why 
Kyiv won't join NATO any time soon, Euro News, 
5 October 2022 
 

James Risen and Ken Klippenstein, The CIA 
thought Putin would quickly conquer Ukraine. 
Why did they get it so wrong? The Intercept, 5 
October 2022 
 

Rikard Jozwiak, Devil in the Details: Ukraine's 
Tricky Bid for NATO Membership, RFE/RL. 4 
October 2022 
 

Emily Ferris, Putin’s Speech Offers a Way Out of 
This War … For Now, RUSI Commentary, 4 
October 2022 
 

Brett Wilkins, Despite Calls for Diplomacy to End 
War, US Confirms More Weapons Headed to 
Ukraine, Common Dreams, 4 October 2022 
 

Jon Wolfsthal, How does it all end?  Thinking end 
game in Ukraine, blog, 4 October 2022 
 

Bulgarian President Didn't Sign Document 
Backing Ukraine Because of Wording on NATO 
Membership, RFE/RL, 3 October 2022 
 

Heather Conley, A modern Marshall Plan for 
Ukraine, GMF Report, 3 October 2022 
 

Record 83% of Ukrainians want NATO 
membership -poll, Reuters, 3 October 2022 
 

China Warns U.S. of Grave Consequences if 
Ukraine Joins NATO, Newsweek, 3 October 2022 

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/aug/27/concerns-over-ukraine-zaporizhzhia-nuclear-plant-persist-amid-reports-of-shelling
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/aug/27/concerns-over-ukraine-zaporizhzhia-nuclear-plant-persist-amid-reports-of-shelling
https://thebulletin.org/2022/09/iaea-arrives-at-the-zaporizhzhia-nuclear-power-plant-for-its-riskiest-mission-in-history/
https://natowatch.org/sites/default/files/2022-08/nato_watch_update_23.pdf
https://natowatch.org/sites/default/files/2022-09/nato_watch_update_27.pdf
https://twitter.com/rafaelmgrossi/status/1576940492713263109
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/zaporizhzhia-nuclear-plant-director-general-detained-by-russian-patrol-2022-10-01/
https://www.barrons.com/news/iaea-chief-says-on-way-to-kyiv-for-nuclear-plant-talks-01664984108
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/07/nobel-peace-prize-given-to-human-rights-activists-in-belarus-russia-and-ukraine
https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/commentary/what-kind-of-cold-war-do-you-want/
https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/commentary/what-kind-of-cold-war-do-you-want/
https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2022/10/06/zelenskys-nato-bid-falls-flat/
https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/FS235.pdf
https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/FS235.pdf
https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/ukraines-top-nato-priority-should-be-weapons-not-fast-track-membership/
https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/ukraines-top-nato-priority-should-be-weapons-not-fast-track-membership/
https://www.crisisgroup.org/global/reaffirming-ukraines-sovereignty-and-territorial-integrity-un
https://www.crisisgroup.org/global/reaffirming-ukraines-sovereignty-and-territorial-integrity-un
https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2022/10/04/five-reasons-why-ukraine-wont-join-nato-any-time-soon
https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2022/10/04/five-reasons-why-ukraine-wont-join-nato-any-time-soon
https://theintercept.com/2022/10/05/russia-ukraine-putin-cia/
https://theintercept.com/2022/10/05/russia-ukraine-putin-cia/
https://theintercept.com/2022/10/05/russia-ukraine-putin-cia/
https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-nato-membership-bid-analysis/32064808.html
https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-nato-membership-bid-analysis/32064808.html
https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/putins-speech-offers-way-out-war-now
https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/putins-speech-offers-way-out-war-now
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https://www.commondreams.org/news/2022/10/04/despite-calls-diplomacy-end-war-us-confirms-more-weapons-headed-ukraine?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://www.commondreams.org/news/2022/10/04/despite-calls-diplomacy-end-war-us-confirms-more-weapons-headed-ukraine?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/#inbox/FMfcgzGqQmWhqzPlMQsBZLcMJwtNdgSJ
https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/#inbox/FMfcgzGqQmWhqzPlMQsBZLcMJwtNdgSJ
https://www.rferl.org/a/bulgaria-radev-declaration-ukraine-nato-membership/32063652.html
https://www.rferl.org/a/bulgaria-radev-declaration-ukraine-nato-membership/32063652.html
https://www.rferl.org/a/bulgaria-radev-declaration-ukraine-nato-membership/32063652.html
https://www.gmfus.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/A%20Modern%20Marshall%20Plan%20for%20Ukraine.pdf
https://www.gmfus.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/A%20Modern%20Marshall%20Plan%20for%20Ukraine.pdf
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/record-83-ukrainians-want-nato-membership-poll-2022-10-03/
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Noam Chomsky & Vijay Prashad on Ukraine, Why 
U.S. Must Negotiate with Russia & What Media 
Gets Wrong, Democracy Now, 3 October 2022 
 

Edward Lucas, Dealing with Defeat, CEPA 
Commentary, 2 October 2022 
 

Central, Eastern European States Back Ukraine's 
NATO Bid, RFE/RL, 2 October 2022 
 

Joint statement of Presidents of Central and 
Eastern European NATO Member States on 
Russian attempts to illegally annex Ukrainian 
territories, 2 October 2022 
 

Germany, Denmark, Norway to deliver 16 
howitzers to Ukraine, AP, 2 October 2022 
 

Raphael S. Cohen and Gian Gentile, A Moment of 
Strategic Clarity, Lawfare, 2 October 2022 
 
 

On investigations of war crimes in Ukraine  
 

In several of the towns and cities previously 
occupied by Russian forces mass burial sites 
and evidence of torture chambers have been 
found. In Lyman, for example, which was 
recently retaken by Ukrainian forces, two mass 
burial sites were uncovered. While in the 
north-eastern Kharkiv region, the bodies of 
534 civilians including 19 children were found 
after Russian troops left. 
 

On 4 October Christian Salazar Volkmann, a 
senior official in the Office of the United 
Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights 
(OHCHR) presented a report on the human 
rights situation in Ukraine (covering the period 
between 1 February and 31 July 2022).to the 
UN Human Rights council in Geneva. In his 
statement to the Council, Volkmann said 
“disturbing accounts” were emerging of 
violations in detention, of both civilians and 
prisoners of war, while enforced 
disappearances and arbitrary detention had 
become “widespread” in territory controlled 
by Russia and its proxies. There were two 
documented cases of Ukrainian servicemen 
having been tortured to death, he said.  
 

About 20,000 videos, photographs and audio 
files of alleged war crimes have been 
submitted to the UN mandated International 
Commission of Inquiry (UN COI) on Ukraine. 
The footage was captured through the  

eyeWitness to Atrocities camera app, an app 
specifically designed to create verifiable 
evidence. In addition, the Associated Press 
found evidence of 10 torture sites in the city of 
Izium, following Russia’s retreat. “The AP 
spoke to 15 survivors of Russian torture in the 
Kharkiv region, as well as two families whose 
loved ones disappeared into Russian hands”, 
the AP reported.  
 

The International Criminal Court (ICC) opened 
an investigation into possible war crimes in 
Ukraine just days after Moscow’s forces 
invaded and it dispatched dozens of 
investigators to the country to gather 
evidence. On 14 July, 45 countries agreed at a 
conference in the Hague to coordinate 
investigations into suspected war crimes in 
Ukraine.  
 
 

On sanctions against Russia and post-war 
reconstruction in Ukraine 
 

On 6 October the EU imposed a new round of 
sanctions on Russia, expanding import and 
export bans and blacklisting individuals over 
Moscow’s annexation of four Ukrainian 
regions. The sanctions package also includes a 
price cap related to the maritime transport of 
Russian oil for third countries, additions to the 
list of restricted items which may contribute to 
Russia's military and technological 
enhancement, and additional restrictions on 
trade and services with Russia  
 

Russia’s invasion of Ukraine galvanized the US, 
UK and EU, and a handful of other Western-
aligned countries, to unleash a series of 
sanctions meant to punish Vladimir Putin’s 
government and pressure him to pull his forces 
back. While the sanctions lists are sometimes 
difficult to interpret, the EU has sanctioned 
1,236 individuals and 115 entities—an 
approximate doubling of its entire sanctions 
portfolio across the dozens of sanctions 
regimes it implements; the UK also roughly 
doubled its portfolio (excluding the UN listings 
it is obligated to implement) having imposed 
sanctions on over 1,200 individuals and over 
120 businesses; and the US has sanctioned 
more than 1,000 individuals or organizations 
since the invasion. The numbers, and the pace  

https://www.democracynow.org/2022/10/3/noam_chomsky_us_isolated_ukraine_war
https://www.democracynow.org/2022/10/3/noam_chomsky_us_isolated_ukraine_war
https://www.democracynow.org/2022/10/3/noam_chomsky_us_isolated_ukraine_war
https://cepa.org/article/dealing-with-defeat/
https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-nato-support-bid/32061923.html
https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-nato-support-bid/32061923.html
https://www.president.pl/news/joint-statement-of-presidents-of-central-and-eastern-europe,59400
https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-business-germany-slovakia-a628f06c4992816a304cd9a4bc52487c
https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-business-germany-slovakia-a628f06c4992816a304cd9a4bc52487c
https://www.lawfareblog.com/moment-strategic-clarity
https://www.lawfareblog.com/moment-strategic-clarity
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-63181475
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-63181475
https://edition.cnn.com/2022/10/07/europe/kharkiv-bodies-intl/index.html
https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/ua/2022-09-23/ReportUkraine-1Feb-31Jul2022-en.pdf
https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2022/10/item-10-oral-update-situation-human-rights-ukraine-human-rights-council
https://www.ibanet.org/eyeWitness-to-atrocities-app-surpasses-collection-of-20000-verifiable-items-of-potential-human-rights-violations-in-Ukraine-and-group-submits-evidence-to-UN-COI
https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/iicihr-ukraine/index
https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/iicihr-ukraine/index
https://play.google.com/store/apps/details?id=com.camera.easy&hl=en
https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-business-treatment-of-prisoners-government-and-politics-aec9afe8d6631795ae9f9478a4ede4cc
https://www.icc-cpi.int/ukraine
https://www.reuters.com/world/west-seeks-coordinate-evidence-war-crimes-ukraine-2022-07-14/
ttps://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/10/06/eu-adopts-its-latest-package-of-sanctions-against-russia-over-the-illegal-annexation-of-ukraine-s-donetsk-luhansk-zaporizhzhia-and-kherson-regions/
ttps://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/10/06/eu-adopts-its-latest-package-of-sanctions-against-russia-over-the-illegal-annexation-of-ukraine-s-donetsk-luhansk-zaporizhzhia-and-kherson-regions/
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-60125659
https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/
https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/uk-sanctions-following-russias-invasion-of-ukraine
https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/sanctions-by-the-numbers-economic-measures-against-russia-following-its-2021-invasion-of-ukraine


 7 

of the rollout, dwarf the sanctions lists for the 
likes of Iran, North Korea, Libya, the thematic 
counterterrorism lists, and all others. 
However, rather than dissuading the Kremlin 
as intended, the penalties appear instead to be 
exacerbating inflation, worsening food 
insecurity and punishing ordinary Russians 
more than Putin or his allies. Moreover, Russia 
has claimed (see NATO Watch Update 17 and 
Update 18) that it is getting more revenue from 
its fossil fuel sales now than before its invasion 
of Ukraine, despite (or partly because of) 
Western sanctions.  
 

The World Bank estimated that Ukraine’s 
economy will shrink at a rate eight times that 
of Russia this year as a result of the war. Kyiv 
economy is expected to contract by 35% in 
2022, compared with a 4.5% fall in Russian 
GDP. (On 8 October the Ukrainian Economic 
Ministry said it had shrunk by 30% in nine 
months). The Bank said the cost of repairing 
the damage inflicted by the war would be at 
least $349 billion– more than one-and-a-half 
times the country’s prewar GDP. Ukraine was 
already Europe’s poorest country even before 
the war, but after seven months of conflict a 
third of its population of 44 million has been 
displaced and 60% are living below the 
national poverty line. 
 

Connor Echols, ‘We impose these things and then 
that’s it’: McGovern tears into US sanctions 
policy, Responsible Statecraft, 5 October 2022 
 

Ilani Bet-El, Potentials and planning for postwar 
Ukraine: Implementing Dayton as a cautionary 
tale, ELN, Euro-Atlantic Security Policy Brief, 
October 2022 
 
 

On energy security in Europe 
 

The gas leaks on the damaged Nord Stream 1 
pipeline have now stopped it was announced 
on 2 October. This followed an announcement 
the previous day that gas was no longer 
flowing out of Nord Stream 2. Denmark’s 
energy agency said on it had been informed by 
Nord Stream AG that stable pressure had been 
achieved in the damaged Nord Stream 1 
pipeline and that this indicates the outflow of 
natural gas from the last leaks had now halted. 
The Nord Stream 1 and Nord Stream 2  

pipelines, which are owned by Russian-
controlled Gazprom and carry natural gas to 
Germany and European markets, were 
damaged by explosions in several locations in 
the exclusive economic zones of Denmark and 
Sweden on 26 September (see Update 30). 
Russia had switched off the pipelines earlier in 
September amid tensions with the West over 
its war in Ukraine. Politicians across Europe 
have warned that the suspected sabotaging of 
the two Nord Stream pipelines could herald a 
new stage of hybrid warfare targeting 
vulnerable energy infrastructure in order to 
undermine support for Ukraine.  
 

These latest incidents not only added pressure 
on European gas prices but also cast Nord 
Stream's future into doubt as Europe strives to 
diversify its energy supply sources in order to 
curb its dependence on Russia. Gas shortages 
are occurring across Europe, raising the 
prospect of energy rationing as governments 
push to develop alternative supplies. The West 
accuses Russia of restricting energy supplies to 
boost prices in retaliation for sanctions 
imposed after Moscow's invasion of Ukraine. 
Russia denies it is to blame, and instead 
attributes responsibility to Western sanctions 
and various technical problems. President 
Putin has also threatened to cut off all 
deliveries of gas, oil, and coal to Europe if they 
imposed a price cap on Russian energy 
imports.  
 

Murad Muradov, Europe Turns to Azerbaijan for 
Gas: How Big Could This Be? RUSI Commentary, 
5 October 2022 
 

Andril Chubyk, Russia’s new gas offensive against 
Europe, Euractiv, 3 October 2022 
 
 

On developments within Russia 
 

Conduct of the war 
As Moscow set about formally annexing 
territory it seized from Kyiv, the upper house 
of Russia’s parliament, the Federation Council, 
on 4 October unanimously approved the 
incorporation of the four occupied Ukrainian 
regions (Donetsk, Luhansk, Kherson and 
Zaporizhzhia) into Russia. A day earlier, a 
similar vote in the state Duma, Russia’s lower 
house, was also passed unanimously. In  

https://natowatch.org/sites/default/files/2022-06/nato_watch_update_17.pdf
https://natowatch.org/sites/default/files/2022-06/nato_watch_update_18.pdf
https://www.theguardian.com/business/2022/oct/04/ukrainian-economy-will-shrink-at-rate-eight-times-that-of-russia-world-bank-forecasts
https://www.ukrinform.net/rubric-economy/3588962-ukraines-economy-cut-by-onethird-over-nine-months.html
https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2022/10/05/we-impose-these-things-and-then-thats-it-mcgovern-tears-into-us-sanctions-policy/?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2022/10/05/we-impose-these-things-and-then-thats-it-mcgovern-tears-into-us-sanctions-policy/?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2022/10/05/we-impose-these-things-and-then-thats-it-mcgovern-tears-into-us-sanctions-policy/?mc_cid=8e6e5a45ad&mc_eid=3fd0eddc57
https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/22_10_04_Ilana-policy-brief.pdf
https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/22_10_04_Ilana-policy-brief.pdf
https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/22_10_04_Ilana-policy-brief.pdf
https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/02/world/europe/nord-stream-pipeline-damage-russia.html
https://natowatch.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/nato_watch_update_30.pdf
https://www.theguardian.com/business/2022/aug/31/nord-stream-1-russia-switches-off-gas-pipeline-citing-maintenance
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/07/putin-threatens-to-tear-up-fragile-ukraine-grain-deal-in-bellicose-speech
https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/europe-turns-azerbaijan-gas-how-big-could-be
https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/europe-turns-azerbaijan-gas-how-big-could-be
https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/opinion/russias-new-gas-offensive-against-europe/
https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/opinion/russias-new-gas-offensive-against-europe/
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russias-federation-council-ratifies-annexation-four-ukrainian-regions-2022-10-04/
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russias-lower-house-approves-annexation-four-ukrainian-regions-2022-10-03/
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contrast, however, retreats in Ukraine are 
beginning to be criticised by Russian 
commentators and state media. In particular, 
pro-war military bloggers and journalists are 
criticising the Kremlin and painting a bleak 
picture of deteriorating Russian morale. 
Roman Saponkov, a prominent war 
correspondent, described his despair over the 
pullback in Kherson on his Telegram channel: “I 
really don’t know what to say to you. The 
retreat … is catastrophic”. 
 

Fleeing the ‘partial mobilisation’ 
In an attempt to avoid being called up to serve 
in Ukraine, tens of thousands of Russians, 
mostly military-age men, are thought to have 
fled Russia since President Putin's 
announcement of a "partial mobilisation" on 
21 September. Kazakhstan, Georgia and 
Mongolia - which all share land borders with 
Russia - reported a surge in the number of 
border crossings following Putin's 
announcement. Two Russians who said they 
fled their country to avoid compulsory military 
service requested asylum in the US after 
landing in a small boat on a remote Alaska 
island in the Bering Sea on 4 October. 
However, establishing precise totals of the 
number of Russians who have left is difficult. 
Figures based on media reports and those 
released by neighbouring states are not usually 
broken down, so can include men facing the 
draft, family members and other travellers. On 
the 6 October, the Kremlin denied reports that 
700,000 Russians had fled the country and said 
would call up hundreds of thousands to fight in 
Ukraine. 
 

Assassination in Moscow 
The car bombing in Moscow in August that 
killed Darya Dugina, the daughter of prominent 
Russian political figure Alexander Dugin, was 
allegedly authorised by elements within the 
Ukrainian government, according to US 
intelligence sources who spoke with the New 
York Times and CNN. The United States took no 
part in the attack, either by providing 
intelligence or other assistance, the officials 
said. 

Domestic repression 
In a video published on social media on 4 
October, the Anti-Corruption Foundation (FBK) 
– the organisation founded by jailed Kremlin 
critic Alexei Navalny - said it will restore its 
network to oppose the partial mobilisation 
aimed at bolstering Russia’s forces in Ukraine. 
Russian authorities have designated Alexei 
Navalny’s organisations “extremist” after 
months of increasing repression against his 
supporters, putting FBK employees, volunteers 
and sympathisers at risk of prosecution and 
imprisonment.  
 

Repression against critics of the war continues. 
The Russian opposition activist Vladimir Kara-
Murza, who has been imprisoned in Moscow 
since April, is being investigated for “high 
treason”, as the authorities step up their case 
against him for his criticism of the war in 
Ukraine. In addition, Russia has put Marina 
Ovsyannikova, the former state TV editor who 
interrupted a news broadcast to protest 
against the Ukraine war, on a wanted list after 
she reportedly escaped house arrest on 3 
October. The Ukrainian-born Ovsyannikova 
gained international attention in March after 
bursting into a studio of Channel One, her then 
employer, to denounce the Ukraine war during 
a live news bulletin. Finally, the Russian justice 
ministry declared one of the country’s most 
popular rappers, Oxxxymiron – real name 
Miron Fyodorov - to be a “foreign agent”. The 
rapper has called the Kremlin’s Ukraine 
offensive a “catastrophe and a crime”. Also 
added to the list were four journalists and 
Dmitry Glukhovsky, a prominent writer. 
 

Meanwhile, a Russian court on 4 October fined 
Amazon’s streaming service Twitch 4 million 
roubles ($68,000) for failing to remove an 
interview with a Ukrainian political figure. The 
court said the interview violated Russian laws 
on the spreading of fake information. The laws 
are used to suppress criticism of Russia’s war 
effort. 

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/05/attempts-to-play-down-retreats-ukraine-russia-war-kremlin-military-failure
https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/oct/06/alaska-two-russians-flee-military-draft
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/where-have-russians-been-fleeing-since-mobilisation-began-2022-10-06/
https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/kremlin-rejects-reports-that-700000-have-fled-russia-2022-10-06/
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/aug/21/daughter-of-putin-ally-alexander-dugin-killed-in-car-bomb-in-moscow-reports
https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/05/us/politics/ukraine-russia-dugina-assassination.html?
https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/05/us/politics/ukraine-russia-dugina-assassination.html?
https://www.straitstimes.com/world/europe/navalny-organisation-to-reopen-russian-offices-to-fight-against-war-mobilisation
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/06/kremlin-critic-vladimir-kara-murza-accused-high-treason
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/03/russian-marina-ovsyannikova-ukraine-war-protest-escape-house-arrest
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/20/marina-ovsyannikova-russian-journalist-refuses-france-asylum
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/07/russia-declares-popular-rapper-and-writer-foreign-agents
on%204%20October
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Volodymyr Ishchenko, Behind Russia’s War Is 
Thirty Years of Post-Soviet Class Conflict, Jacobin, 
3 October 2022 
 

Article review: Ishchenko provides a geo-
economic analysis of the roots of the war in 
Ukraine, arguing that the war is being driven by 
rich Russian crony capitalists, with close ties to 
Putin. Hence, this Russian imperialistic 
aggression is more about preventing Ukraine’s 
economic alignment to the West, rather than 
its military alignment and any perceived threat 
from NATO. In short, Russian economic elites 
are looking to maintain the economic and 
political levers of state power that made them 
rich and powerful in the first place. In terms of 
motives for the war, this economic and class-
laden analysis appears to have at least as much 
merit as traditional realist geopolitical 
formulations that focus on state-level prestige 
and status. 
 

 
 

On developments within NATO  
 

The German Defence Minister Christine 
Lambrecht said NATO must do more to bolster 
security, warning: “We cannot know how far 
Putin’s delusions of grandeur can go”. She said 
Germany had heard of Russian threats to 
Lithuania for implementing EU sanctions and 
that they must be taken seriously and be 
prepared, Reuters reported on 8 October. One 
of NATO’s responses to the war in Ukraine has 
been to undertake more frequent and larger 
military exercises. So, for example, the US 
Navy’s most advanced aircraft carrier, the USS 
Gerald R. Ford, embarked on its first-ever 
deployment on 4 October along with 
destroyers and other ships that make up its 
carrier strike group. The Ford will join vessels 
from countries that include France, Germany 
and Sweden for various exercises, including 
anti-submarine warfare, in the Atlantic Ocean. 
 

Minister Podzic: BiH and NATO have unique and 
multidimensional Relations, Sarajevo Times, 8 
October 2022 
 

NATO must do more to counter Putin's 'delusions 
of grandeur,' German minister says, Reuters, 8 
October 2022 

Michael Trinkwalder, NATO’s China Challenge, 
The Diplomat, 7 October 2022 
 

The 46th NATO Committee on Gender 
Perspectives focuses on hybrid threats, 
disinformation and human security, NATO News 
Release, 7 October 2022 
 

NATO forces participate in UK-led Exercise Joint 
Warrior, NATO News Release, 7 October 2022 
 

Deterrence and Defence in Lithuania – German 
Brigade Conducts First Exercise on the Road to 
NATO’s New Force Model, NATO News Release, 
6 October 2022 
 

Albania weighed invoking NATO’s Article 5 over 
Iranian cyberattack, Politico, 5 October 2022 
 

NATO Jets Scramble as Russian Fighter Planes 
Spotted Over Poland, Sweden, Newsweek, 5 
October 2022 
 

US Navy’s newest carrier deploys to train with 
NATO nations, Associated Press, 4 October 2022 
 

Coronavirus response: NATO provides medical 
supplies to the Republic of Moldova, NATO News 
Release, 3 October 2022 
 
 

 

Summit prepares ground for ‘NATOisation of 
Europe’ and continues collision course with 
China and high levels of military spending, 
NATO Watch Briefing No.96, 6 July 2022 
 

 
 

On Finland and Sweden joining NATO 
 

Finland and Sweden were invited to join NATO, 
after a trilateral memorandum with Turkey 
agreed on the eve of the NATO Madrid Summit  
assuaged Ankara’s previous objections. The 
two Nordic countries will become NATO 
members after the Accession Protocol is 
ratified by all 30 member states. The invitation 
to Finland and Sweden represents a major 
geopolitical shift in Europe as the two 
countries move away from neutrality. To date, 
28 NATO member states have ratified the 
decision. Hungary and Turkey are the two 
member states where parliaments have not 
yet been asked to vote on Finland and 
Sweden's accession to NATO. The assumption 
is that they both will wait until 2023 to make a 
final decision, with Turkey potential waiting 
until after a general election in June 2023.  
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However, ratification by Turkey is still by no 
means certain. 
 

Marin: Important for Finland, Sweden to join 
Nato together, YLE, 7 October 2022 
 

Kaikkonen: Finland and Sweden still pursuing 
Nato membership together, Helsinki Times, 7 
October 2022 
 

Turkey suggests Sweden, Finland can join NATO 
separately, Manistee News, 6 October 2022 
 

As NATO Member, Finland Could Have Nuclear 
Weapons 600 Miles from Kremlin, Newsweek, 4 
October 2022 
 
 

For further details see: 
 

Murky trilateral agreement results in Turkey 
lifting objections to Finland and Sweden’s NATO 
application, NATO Watch News Brief, 29 June 
2022 
 

Should Finland and Sweden hold a referendum 
on NATO membership? NATO Watch Briefing no. 
93, 6 May 2022 
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